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The wind scatters in the ten directions 
grasses born from a single stalk. 

-Sakya Pandita [1182-1251]1 

Diaspora discourse .. .is loose in the world, for reasons having to do 
with decolonization, increased immigration, global communications, 
and transport-a whole range of phenomena that encourage multi-locale 
attachments, dwelling, and traveling within and across nations. 

-James Clifford 1994 

Diaspora studies, as they are currently migrating to any number of academic 
disciplines, seem to describe a familiar dichotomy of interests. On the one side, 
identity is theorized as fragmented and contingent, "partly self-construction, 
partly categorization by others, partly a condition, a status, a label, a weapon, a 
shield, a fund of memories, et cetera" (Malkki 1992: 37). Theories of individ
ual, national, ethnic, and cultural selfhood-the interpretive rules for "reading" 
these overlapping selves-are not to be grounded in essential and unchanging 
origins, but in the ongoing negotiations of history, society, economics, and so 
on. Frantz Fanon's psychoanalysis (1967), Edward Said's orientalism (1978), 
Benedict Anderson's imagined communities (1991), and Homi Bhabha's 
hybridized metropolitan identities (1990, 1994) are well-known examples of 
identity examined as the intersection of heterogeneous, often hostile, cultural 
conditions. 
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On the other side of diaspora debate, however, often found in political argu
ment or social protest, arise compelling affirmations of essential subjectivity, 
genuine national desire, and demonstrable ethnic integrity. When the Dalai 
Lama, for example, speaks for Tibetan independence, he is unequivocal in his 
appeal to an essential Tibetan identity based on a necessarily Buddhist Tibetan 
spirit and a "birthright" springing from the physical Tibetan homeland, the 
"cradle and homeland of Tibetan Buddhism" itself (Tenzin Gyatso 1995a: 14).2 
Clearly, to many Tibetans in the diaspora, appeals to a stable, genuine, histori
cal identity are deeply felt characteristics of an essential individual, society, and 
spiritual purpose. 

That such appeals may also be recognized and explored by scholars, as form
ing part of the "imaginative" (re)constructions of Tibetan identity, is an issue 
taken up only recently as diaspora theory (informed as it is by various "post
colonial" cultural theories3) becoming associated with Tibetan studies in the 
process. I believe this is an important issue, and questions of Tibet's hybrid, 
transnational, even imaginary character are valuable matters to discuss. Neverthe
less, the fIrst question for this chapter and, I believe, the basic question for 
diaspora studies regarding Tibet concerns the relationship between claims to 
"essential" Tibetan identity and the changing, hybridizing features of contempo
rary Tibetan culture, both inside Tibet and in the diaspora. What concerns me is 
not so much the devising of a formula for the way historical change itself is a 
component of Tibet's "essential" identity, which I believe to be the case, but 
rather the way in which Tibetan transnational ism is reabsorbed into essentialist 
identity claims. Perhaps more precisely, it is a question of how Tibetans-and 
Chinese-utilize cultural development and hybridity in their reconstructions and 
rereadings of the Tibetan "nation." 

To this end, I fIrst want to discuss how current diaspora theory, for the most 
part, seriously undervalues two important features of the Tibetan diaspora-the 
claim to an essential identity based on uniqueness, and the call to reclaim a 
geographic homeland. I anticipate that these features can also be found in other 
diaspora groups (Palestinian, for example), and so the present study hopes to 
adjust the undue and limiting emphasis on diaspora studies in general that 
results from taking what Bhabha has called, in a very specific migrant context, 
"the empowering condition of hybridity" (1994: 227) to be an end in itself for 
any condition of cultural dispersion. That is to say, the survival as migrant is 
not, in the Tibetan case of forced exile, an end in itself, but a means to an end. 
In addition, the theorizing of migrant hybridity in Tibetan studies already tends 
to privilege the more readily accessible inter- or transnational features of Tibetan 
identity as they have developed with the West, especially the United States, and 
further obscuring the highly significant intranational features of Tibetan "hybrid" 
culture in the People's Republic of China. 

Revathi Krishnaswamy (1995) reminds us that diaspora, as forced exile, fIrst 
marks a condition of pain and suffering inflicted upon one group of people by 
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another. The (mis)application of the terms "diaspora" or even "exile" to circum
stances of voluntary individual migration or postcolonial transnationalism is, 
for Krishnaswamy, an unfortunate trend for critics today and one that minimizes 
the actual plight of those people for whom diaspora is much less an opportunity 
for developing a "global identity" than it is a daily threat to life and culture. 
Krishnaswamy is thus prompted to ask whether a generalized "figure of 
migrancy" might, in fact, have "acquired an excessive figurative flexibility that 
threatens to undermine severely the oppositional force of postcolonial politics" 
(1995: 128). When "refugees of any brand," she explains (Krishnaswamy 1995: 
128), are referenced under a single (or unified) rubric of transnational migrancy, 
the specific features and interests of political exiles are lost among the wider 
variety of questions regarding upper-class emigres, transnational metropolitan 
writers, guest workers, and so on. 

In literary studies, the notion of exile is often taken up with regard to the rich 
metaphoric value of displacement and recombination, such as when Michael 
Seidel suggests that "for the exile native territory is the product of heightened 
and sharpened memory and imagination is, indeed, a special homecoming" 
(1986: xi). Surely this is an insightful way of reading exilic life and the narra
tives that arise from such a life. Again, however, it is a way of reading that 
tends to celebrate the exile's traumatic experiences for their own sake or, worse, 
for the ways in which they supplant the exile's origin. While there is no ques
tion that for some displaced persons and groups (fictional and otherwise) the 
return to a homeland is not emphasized or even desired, this is simply not the 
case for many Tibetans and, I believe, this leads us to consider alternative ways 
of reading the narrative of exile. 

Unapologetic appeals to a Tibetan cultural or national essence certainly seem 
to fly in the face of narratives of fragmented and contingent identity. In fact, 
when taking up diaspora questions, literary and cultural theorists very often pit 
these two positions against one another, usually to make a case for the cultural 
value of fragmentation and hybridity at the expense of "essentialist" appeals. I 
find this reluctance to theorize essentialist rhetoric on its own terms both detri
mental to Tibetan exile politics and inadequate for critical analyses of how 
Tibetans and' others (re)construct Tibetan culture. In this chapter, then, I first 
consider the composition of Tibet's homeland and diaspora, suggesting a way of 
engaging them with the spirit of current diaspora discourse. I then take up the 
specific question of homeland, showing that it is often "exiled" from diaspora 
discourse. Finally, I briefly examine three literary texts produced by Tibetans, 
illustrating the influence of text and textual interpretation. 

The provocations for such a study at this point in time should be clear, as the 
"Tibetan question" increasingly affects the legislative bodies of several coun
tries, the shifting relations between China, Taiwan, and Hong Kong, and, of 
course, the lives of millions of Tibetans inside and outside Tibet. Furthermore, 
despite the rapidly growing field of diaspora studies, very little has been done to 
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distinguish specific Tibetan issues within the larger contexts of diaspora debate. 
James Clifford's study (1994), for example, includes reference to the Chinese 
diaspora and its writers, but the Tibetan diaspora is not mentioned.4 William 
Safran (1991), while developing a helpful typology for diasporas-and one that 
bears directly on Tibet's dispersed, "Zionist" diaspora---does not mention Tibet 
itself. And while Liisa Malkki (1992, 1994) and Yossi Shain (1994) each make 
valuable contributions to the debate by raising our critical awareness of individ
ual diasporic situations, neither of these writers references the Tibetan diaspora 
as a related, relevant area of study for cultural critique, nor does Malkki, as we 
will see, consider the ways in which the Tibetan diaspora might lead her to 
modify her general formulas for diasporic identity. 

Earlier investigations of modern Tibetan culture were undertaken largely by 
Western scholars, as well as by exiled Tibetan scholars and activists themselves 
(cf. Shakya 1994). In the past few years, however, "diaspora" studies as such 
(significantly influenced by Western cultural studies) have begun to be taken up 
with regard to Tibet: Khachig TolOlyan (1991), inaugurating the journal Dias
pora, offered space for such a conjunction by mentioning Tibet specifically, and 
Dawa Norbu (1993) has written on the shortcomings of Tibetan democratic 
development in exile. In addition, a compilation of essays edited by Robert 
Barnett and Shirin Akiner launched, in 1994, a new "scholarly discourse on 
modern Tibet," one that brings together Western, Tibetan, and even Chinese 
writers (Shakya 1994: 14).5 The Issue is Independence (Lazar 1994) presents 
passionate essays from eight Tibetans in the diaspora, each of whom reasserts 
the call for national reconstruction and the return to the Tibetan homeland, a call 
that many fear is getting lost in the shuffle of mediated strategies for broadly 
defined "cultural survival." Frank Korom's volume, Tibetan Culture in the 
Diaspora (n.d.b), brings together a variety of scholars who investigate specific 
cultural developments inside and outside Tibet. 6 It should be said that along 
with the increased interest in Tibetan issues, there has also arisen an increasing 
sense of critical self-analysis among scholars of Tibet, especially with regard to 
the influence that preconceptions and even scientific methodology inevitably 
have on the construction of a Tibetologist's object of study. In fact, a 1996 
symposium sponsored by the University of Bonn specifically addressed the 
nature and consequences of the "myths of Tibet" that have shaped popular opin
ions and scholarly investigations for centuries7 

%.e 116etan J{ome[ana ana 'Diaspora 'Discourse 

We passed the winter of 1959-60 peacefully in Gangtok, waiting for the Dalai 
Lama's order to return home. The mirage of independence kept us in an 
unending state of suspense and expectancy (Norbu 1987: 243). 
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And the waiting continues. Since 1959, the Tibetan communities in exile have 
grown in size and developed remarkably in scope, purpose, and institutional 
organization. Dharamsala, India is the home to the Tibetan government-in-exile 
(the Central Tibetan Administration, or CTA, led by Tenzin Gyatso, the four
teenth Dalai Lama), and Tibetans also now live in dozens of other countries, 
including those hosting official bureaus of the CT A. The exile government also 
conducts its own worldwide elections for Tibetan People's Deputies and Kashag 
(cabinet) ministers. 

Since this diaspora began, Tibetan refugees in India have established agricul
tural settlements, agro-industry centers, handicraft centers, and more than eighty 
schools. Organizations, such as the Tibetan Youth Congress, the Tibetan 
Women's Association, the Tibetan Institute of Performing Arts, and the Library 
of Tibetan Works and Archive, have not only maintained traditional Tibetan 
culture outside of Tibet, but have allowed for the formulation of new cultural 
and political manifestations. In perhaps the most enterprising case, the Arnnye 
Machen Institute (AMI), Tibetan Center for Advanced Studies, was formed in 
Dharamsala in 1992 (with the support of the Dalai Lama) in order to address 
what the Institute's founders see as serious deficiencies in Tibetan culture: (1) its 
near exclusive preoccupation with religion, (2) neglect of the secular aspects of 
its own history and culture, (3) failure to learn from the outside world, (4) its 
present tendency to ignore the cultural education of its own people, in contrast 
to its success in propagating Tibetan religion and culture in the West (AMI 
1994: 1). To this end, AMI undertakes studies in science, history, culture, 
literature, and politics in Tibet and around the world.s 

Of course, while Tibetans living in India and elsewhere have created 
commendable opportunities for organization, protest, ethnic identification, and 
democratic expression, most Tibetans-approximately six million people
remain in Tibet, where the final word for all things political and cultural comes 
from the government of the People's Republic of China (PRC). The Tibetan 
Autonomous Region (TAR) is the only region officially designated as "Tibet" 
by the Chinese government, although large portions of ethnically Tibetan 
territory have been incorporated into Chinese provinces.9 The TAR itself is only 
nominally administered by Tibetans, while Han Chinese officials develop and 
enforce Beijing's regulations and oversee strict political, economic, and cultural 
control. lO As Zhang Zhiwei, vice chairman of the Literature and Art Association 
of the TAR points out, "Tibet is undeniably a part of China, and Tibetan culture 
is an indispensable part of the vast treasure trove of Chinese culture" (1995: 6). 
Indeed, the Chinese name for Tibet-Xizang-means "western treasure house." 

Continuing protests abroad attest to the diaspora's commitment to keeping 
the pressure on the Chinese government and strengthening the connections 
between diaspora and homeland. Annual commemorations of the March 10, 
1959 uprising in Lhasa are held in India, as well as in Tibetan communities 
throughout Europe and North America. When the United Nations held its fifti
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eth anniversary celebration in 1995, several Tibetans held a hunger strike in New 
York city, calling for attention by the U.N. to Tibetan concerns. The strikers 
ended their fast only when asked to do so by the Dalai Lama. And in a clear 
case of promoting independence through diaspora, the one thousand Tibetan 
immigrants participating in the Tibetan Resettlement Project (relocating Tibet
ans and their families to cities throughout the United States) are expressly 
instructed to remember that "as Tibetan ambassadors you are to raise the voice 
of Tibetan freedom and independence" (CTA 1992: back cover). 

In Lhasa and other Tibetan cities, of course, acts of resistance and calls for 
reform or independence are extremely dangerous, although continuing protests 
demonstrate the commitment of Tibetans (monks and nuns in particular) to 
regain cultural and political control over Tibet. Ronald Schwartz (1994) has 
examined what he calls the "political ritual" of protests in Tibet since 1987, and 
a recent report from the Tibet Information Network and Human Rights Watch 
(1996) documents the most recent activity in the region. Meanwhile, in China, 
the Xinhua news agency and other media outlets report on the of split
tists who threaten the integrity of the motherland by calling for Tibetan inde
pendence and warn against the "foreign-controlled Dalai clique" in particular. 

Clearly then any conception of the Tibetan "nation" may be theorized as 
"imaginary" (cf. Anderson 1991), rather than strictly referential, since a unified 
Tibetan nation currently exists only through the anticipated (re)construction of 
its parts: occupied country, dispersed communities, and globally networked 
politico-cultural support system. Moreover, political and cultural views in Tibet 
and abroad are themselves hardly unified in their intensity, manifestations, and 
goals. There are Tibetans and Tibet supporters who are quite conservative, view
ing cultural preservation as a hermetic operation, while other Tibetans (such as 
those at AMI) cannot envision preservation without growth and change. Some 
Tibetans argue for complete political independence from China, while others 
such as the Dalai Lama attempt to take the "middle road" of negotiating for 
federated autonomy. And while many Tibetans position their protests within the 
broad narrative of nonviolence, there are also calls for violent means to achieve 
results. 

Because of this heterogeneity in the "Tibet" envisioned by various individuals 
and factions, it is important not to generalize the "Tibetan condition" away from 
some important specific features. For a significant portion of the Tibetan dias
pora, the national "imagining," while clearly a very active and important feature 
of the Tibetan diaspora, is not an end in itself; it is not merely a celebration of 
the ongoing development of transnational Tibetan culture. Rather, for much of 
the Tibetan diaspora, the Tibetan national imagination is a means to a particular 
political end-national independence for some, genuine cultural autonomy for 
others. The Tibetan diaspora, I want to argue, often emphasizes a dual inten
tionality, a charge to reclaim the Tibetan homeland and a mission to improve 
the spiritual condition of people around the world. 
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This study seeks to recognize Tibetan claims of cultural transformation on 
their own "essentializing" terms, since it is to the foundational level of Tibetan 
identity that such claims are addressed. I suggest that processes of hybridity and 
transnationalism actually reinforce Tibetan claims to an essential self, because in 
Tibetan discourses fragmentation of the individual and the culture are primarily 
seen not as cultural development to be valued for its own sake, but as a neces
sary condition oflived experience, at best, and a condition of inevitable suffer
ing, at worst. 

Exiled Tibetans of the Dalai Lama's generation carried their own memories of 
the homeland with them to India in 1959, and these immediate memories 
directed all initial attempts to negotiate a return to Tibet. Consequent genera
tions of Tibetans, however, find themselves without direct experience of the 
region still at the heart of the independence struggle, and because of this and 
because of the trans formative exigencies of diasporic life, there has arisen an all 
too familiar cultural crisis. As one Tibetan exile living in Canada explains, 
"Simply put, it is proving to be too great a challenge to ward off the constant 
onslaught of outside influences that keep on nullifying our individual family 
efforts to keep our identity intact" (Jamyangling 1994: 66). 

On the other hand, Bhuchung Tsering, who fled from Tibet with his family 
when he was very young, suggests that although the new generation may lack 
immediate attachment to the land and even the religion of Tibet, the binding tie 
for Tibetan exiles today emerges from the need to preserve a distinct identity. 
The tie, in fact, is partly formed through the shared experience of exile, even in 
the absence of a recognition of essential sameness: 

The new generation of Tibetans in exile do not know what Tibet looks like 
and so they do not have the emotional attachment to the country that the older 
generation has. However, having been brought up in modern societies, the 
young Tibetans are very conscious of their identity. No matter where they 
live, they realize the fact that they do not belong to that society (Tsering 
1994: 49). 

Regarding the direction of cultural "progress," we might discern two currents. 
The first suggests a smooth continuity between Tibet past and Tibet future. 
Samdhong Losang Tenzin Rinpoche, Chairman of the Tibetan parliament-in
exile, reads the future Tibetan nation as a 

distinctive, spiritual, and authentically democratic nation, replete with those 
characteristics of old Tibet that stem from a worldwide view based on love, 
and yet ornamented by the positive aspects of modernity that do not contra
dict those compassionate principles (1995: Section 2). 

Poet and scholar Perna Bhum, on the other hand, suggests a break with the past, 
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since Tibetans have been cruelly disappointed by both Buddhism and Marxism, 
and with regard to Tibetan poetry, Bhum argues that changes are already occur
ring: "As soon as they are liberated from the constraints of religious and politi
cal ideology, poets experience feelings that exceed the bounds of the old world, 
and they must abandon it for a new one" (n.d.). 

What these two views-continuity with the past, and break with the past
share is a sense of Tibetan culture surviving, not as a static artifact, but as a 
developing culture.!! Present feelings of loss, displacement, and hybridization 
do not form the imagined goal of a new Tibetan nation, but rather these unde
sirable features characterize the lived reality of Tibetans in Tibet and in forced 
exile throughout the world. The desire to keep "identity intact" does not indicate 
a naive dream of an unchanging homeland, but the justified fear of China's 
current repopulation and reconstruction of Tibet along Beijing's political princi
ples, as well as the threat from global diaspora to fragment and weaken Tibetan 
collective identity. Recent refugees from Tibet tell of enormous changes to its 
landscape and culture, yet it is not change itself, but the agents of change that 
serve as the focus of much Tibetan diaspora attention. 

Change is foregrounded in the Dalai Lama's declarations that his struggle "is 
not a struggle to preserve old institutions" (Tenzin Gyatso 1995a: 13). Norbu 
notes that in the 1970s, the Dalai Lama unequivocally announced that "his 
return to Tibet would not mean the restoration of the old order. He would not 
only abide by the majority wishes but also by progressive modern trends," and 
Norbu adds that "this is what annoys China most, which considers revolution 
its monopoly" (1987: 268).!2 

China's plans were and are very much those of revolutionary change, and 
cultural developments planned by Beijing are intended to create the PRC's own 
version of a forward-looking yet still "Tibetan" nationality: 

Any attempt to develop the new culture in Tibet necessitates a clear under
standing of the fact that the region has a long history and a brilliant culture. 
In the past 40-odd years, following the peaceful liberation of Tibet, the 
autonomous region has groomed a socialist culture complimented [sic] by a 
distinct Tibetan culture (Zhiwei 1995: 6). 

The view from Beijing is that changes in Tibetan culture are signs of inevita
ble progressive, and necessarily hybrid, social development facilitated by party 
and state planning. Indeed, the "monumental achievements" scored in Tibet over 
the past thirty years "find their roots in Tibet's fertile ethnic culture, with tradi
tionalliterature and art occupying an increasingly important position in modem 
life," and indeed, "contemporary artists must rely heavily on the strong influ
ence of traditional literature and art if they harbor even the slightest hope of 
gaining popularity with Tibetans" (China's Tibet 1995: 1). 

The Dalai Lama parries the rhetoric of cultural renewal and moral influence 
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wielded by Chinese administrators: 

Decades of communist rule and the commercial activities in recent years, both 
driven by extreme materialism, be it communist or capitalist, are destroying 
much of China's spiritual and moral values ... .In this situation, the Tibetan 
Buddhist culture and philosophy would be able to serve millions of Chinese 
brothers and sisters in their search for moral and spiritual values (Tenzin 
Gyatso 1995b: 18).13 

In fact, the Dalai Lama envisions a "prosperous, stable, pluralistic China" 
(Tenzin Gyatso 1995b: 17), a formulation not at odds rhetorically with the 
"unitary multinational state" as China is described in its constitution. Of course, 
as Samuel Kim and Lowell Dittmer point out, unity among the nationalities is 
more "a legitimating myth, not an experienced reality" (1993: 274). This 
suggests that the Dalai Lama's vision of a "multinational" China is also one of 
multiple agents ofcultural autonomy, whereas the Chinese formulation deploys 
a single agent-state planning-to "unify" the various nationalities. 14 

What I have been tracing here is the framework of a Tibetan diaspora culture
more accurately a textile weaving of cultures-that finds quintessential Tibetan 
identity through, not despite, the various traumas and transformations of 
cultural dispersion, even when that dispersion (as suppression) takes place 
within Tibet. And for many Tibetans, the entire framework rests on the daily 
political struggle to reclaim the Tibetan homeland as an independent nation. In 
the following section I consider more closely how the issue of such claims to 
homeland can be preempted by diaspora discourse, a process that limits any 
comprehensive analysis of Tibet's unique diaspora character. 

'E'KJl1ng the J{omefanafrom Viaspora Viscourse 

That many people (scholars included) see identity through [the] lens of essen
tialism is a cultural and political fact to be recognized. But this does not 
mean that our analytical tools must take this form (Malkki 1992: 37). 

Clifford's recent assessment of diaspora studies raises some very important 
questions regarding what he calls the "currency" of diaspora discourses: How do 
displaced groups make use of a hybridizing discourse? What is the relationship 
between diaspora and nationalism? And, crucially, "What articulations of iden
tity are currently being replaced by diaspora claims?" (Clifford 1994: 307). 
Taking up this last question, Clifford juxtaposes Paul Gilroy's examination of 
the "black Atlantic" with the anti-Zionist views of some groups of Jews in order 
to emphasize that these two examples of diaspora argue against the "standard 
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notion" that a diaspora must be oriented around a single point of origin and 
return. Clifford argues that in place of a "privileged source" for the diaspora, 
therefore, emerges a unifying sense of community characterized by "constitutive 
suffering" conjoined with "the skills of survival: strength in adaptive distinc
tion, discrepant cosmopolitanism, and stubborn visions of renewal" (1994: 
312). 

Yet while Clifford's attention to the decentering of diasporic identity certainly 
proves valuable for elaborating those dispersed populations for which diasporic 
cultural bonds actually supersede the eventual return to a single geographic loca
tion, his discussion leaves less room for the views of those displaced peoples 
who maintain that regaining the historical homeland is a paramount concern. 
Clifford's main point regarding the dispersion of diaspora discourse reasserts the 
tendency to actively push claims-and discussion--of essential identities to the 
periphery of discussions that center on exclusively hybridized identity construc
tions. 

Bhabha insightfully analyzes an epistemological vortex of migrant identity, 
explaining that the "lirninality of migrant experience is no less a transitional 
phenomenon than a translational one; there is no resolution to it because the two 
conditions are ambivalently enjoined in the 'survival' of migrant life" (1994: 
224). But those theorists who would address questions of specifically diasporic 
identity with reference to Bhabha's "ambivalent" identity construction would do 
well to recognize that Bhabha's formulation arises from migrant experiences 
largely unencumbered by what Safran crucially identifies as the "political obliga
tion, or the moral burden of reconstituting a lost homeland or maintaining an 
endangered culture" (1991: 85). Here, Bhabha explicitly refers to the" 'survival' 
of migrant life," a process of significant and immediate importance to many 
migrants, travelers, self-exiles, and guest workers. A stated commitment to 
reclaiming a homeland, however, like that of Zionist Jews in the early twentieth 
century, suggests that we accept and examine the stated terms of Tibetan 
exiles. 15 There is no reason to consider the Zionist context as "normative" for all 
diaspora studies, as Clifford warns, since there exist many dispersed groups who 
are not primarily focused on regaining a homeland. Yet, for those groups who 
are avowedly "Zionist," formulations of hybridity begin to tum on the matter of 
means versus ends. 

Consider, as well, Malkki' s provocative examination of Hutu refugees in 
Tanzania, one study of which she describes as 

a schematic exploration of taken-for-granted [that is, essentialist] ways of 
thinking about identity and territory that are reflected in ordinary language, in 
nationalist discourses, and in scholarly studies of nations, nationalisms, and 
refugees (1992: 25). 

Malkki concentrates on the divergent identity constructions of two groups of 
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Hutus-those in a refugee camp and those in cosmopolitan contexts, and shc 
valuably explores the development of such diasporic features as a "global 
conscience" and the "ability to speak an international language" with regard to 
law (1992: 46-47). However, following a particular examination of the Hutu 
diaspora, Malkki makes a more general case for diaspora theory. Citing a diverse 
collection of researchers and writers without a clear indication of how each 
engages the specific questions of the other (namely, Anderson, Appadurai, 
Bhabha. Breckenridge, Clifford, Deleuze, Guattari, Hebdige, Kapferer, and 
Orwell), Malkki concludes her study with the proposition that 

Identity is always mobile and processual, partly self-construction, partly cate
gorization by others, panly a condition, a status, a label, a weapon, a shield, a 
fund of memories, et cetera. It is a creolized aggregate composed through 
bricolage (1992: 37). 

My point is that the "aggregate" nature of identity is not a conclusion, but a 
beginning. For many migrants, as well, this nature may be taken up entirely for 
the opportunities it offers to move thoroughly into a transnational identity, but 
for Tibetans "mobile and processual" identity does not march in opposition to 
essential identity claims. 

Malkki warns that even when "the more obvious essentialisms have been 
leached out of it," identity still clings to "the cultural, and ... the national, soil 
from which it is thought to draw its nature and sustenance" (1992: 37). Her 
point therefore, like that of Clifford, is to push cultural theory away from the 
essential, for the sake of responsible scholarship, as suggested by the epigram to 
this section. 

Now, because Malkki notes that for many Hutu refugees, "exile was not a 
moral trajectory, and homeland was not a moral destination," and indeed many 
"were creating not a heroized national identity, but a lively cosmopolitanism," it 
makes sense that Malkki's focus and the focus of many Hutu refugees is exclu
sively on the "imaginative" and "creative" aspects of hybridized culture and the 
benefits of abandoning essential identity (1992: 36). But for diaspora theory in 
general, and for Tibetan questions in particular, attention to hybridizing cultural 
development in diaspora ought not serve to dismiss appeals to essential iden
tity. It may even be self-deluding to believe that a "global conscience" and anti
essentialist "analytical tools" signal the theoretical erasure of cultural essence. In 
fact, it is important to question the logic that demands that formerly "essential
ist" culture progress into transnational, hybridized entities. It could be argued, 
then, that aspects of transnational exchange, including the "currency" of diaspora 
discourse, actually become a part of essential identity claims. Tibetan claims to 
an essential identity, while demonstrably imaginary, constructed, and teleologi
cal, are no less essential in that they serve as foundational claims that operate 
politically, socially, and, for many, spiritually. 
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Another barrier to analyses of Tibetan diaspora questions arises when the 
notion of "indigenous culture" is dismissed out of hand because the human 
agency at work in any culture is seen to obviate an implicit (and questionable) 
standard of organicism. John Tomlinson, for example, makes such a position 
clear when he begins his extensive study of cultural imperialism by stating that 
cultures and people simply cannot belong to a place; indeed, "if we can take 
anything for granted about culture, it is that it is not a natural phenomenon" 
(1991: 23). Tomlinson would prefer moving "from a 'natural' to an historical 
way of speaking" about culture, since culture is "entirely-even definitively
the work of human beings" (1991: 23). He insists, therefore, that the "natural" 
and the "historical" cannot be theorized together, unless it is to demonstrate that 
claims for the "natural" yield, as we have seen in Malkki's formulation, to more 
the sophisticated view of culture and nationality as purely historical (Tomlinson 
1991: 23-24). Clearly, cultures and nations are historical phenomena, but 
should place be everywhere denied on this basis? History certainly may produce 
belonging, but in the Tibetan diaspora this belonging is deployed as essentially 
Tibetan. Consider the following statement from a talk given by the Chairman of 
the Tibetan parliament-in-exile: 

Our struggle is not primarily an ethnic or political struggle. Rather, all people 
born in the spiritUal land of Tibet have a universal responsibility to all 
beings, and the fulfillment of that responsibility is a duty that we all incur 
simply by the fact of our births (Rinpoche 1995). 

Here again are the dual claims often heard in the Tibetan diaspora: the claim to 
an essential connection to the physical land of Tibet, and the appeal to a spiri
tual mission directed toward any number of communities and nations. The call 
for complete political independence-a third claim to add to the other two
may, as we have seen, be apparent in some groups of Tibetans and absent in 
others. 

Nevertheless, even unequivocal appeals to an essential Tibetan identity based 
on Buddhism are integrally linked to the historical and political justification for 
Tibetan self-determination, but integral to it. He speaks in the same breath of 
Tibet's "compassionate and non-violent Buddhist culture" and of Tibet's 
"historical role in maintaining peace in Central and South Asia," and he urges 
governments around the world to become involved in helping the Tibetan cause 
(Rinpoche 1995). Here, essential religious claims to Tibetan identity undergird, 
therefore, rather than yield to, the undeniable contingencies of history. The 
Tibetan diaspora is not seen primarily as a new development of the imagined 
Tibetan nation, although it surely is that, but as a worldwide support system 
making the most of its global character for the sake of a free Tibet (as we have 
seen with the Tibetan Resettlement Project in the United States). Global hybrid
ity is not the end of diaspora identity, but a means to recover the homeland, and 
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so the politics of Tibetan essentialism is written into the text of global hybrid
ity. It is not merely the deployment of essentialist rhetoric for the sake of politi
cal negotiation, but rather an assertion of the social consequences of a genuine 
claim made on the basis of spiritual beliefs regarding identity, place, and 
culture. 

To repeat, I am not arguing against the enlistment of the discourses of 
hybridity and transnational culture in discussion of Tibetan culture, but rather I 
want to point out that such transformative processes do not wholly replace 
Tibetan claims to essential spirit and geographic homeland. Our discussions, 
then, might focus on the ways hybridity actually arises and acts in the Tibetan 
diaspora. The Dalai Lama in fact, echoing Malkki (1994), has referred to Tibet
ans as "citizens of the world" in order to highlight the afflrmative changes 
provoked by transnationalism: 

When I was born sixty years ago, my country, Tibet, still deliberately closed 
itself off from the rest of the world. It might have been my destiny to have 
lived out my days in isolation too. But, as circumstances would have it, I had 
to leave my homeland and I have spent more than half of my life as a refugee. 
In some ways this is a source of sorrow, but the positive result is that I and 
many of my compatriots have had to become citizens of the world (Tenzin 
Gyatso 1995a: 11; emphasis added). 

f1Je6ating Indigenous PoBtics 

The question, thereafter, turns on the political expedience of various ways of 
being "citizens of the world." Two recent issues of the Tibetan Review, pub
lished in New Delhi, feature an important exchange of views on the nature of the 
Tibetan independence struggle and Tibetan nationalism itself. The debate is over 
the value of what is called the "indigenous route" -the appeal to indigenous 
status within a larger nation-state by peoples historically associated with that 
nation-state's land. 16 Negotiations in this area have been pursued by, for 
example, the Saanu people in Scandanavia and Aboriginal tribes in Australia. 17 

Yodon Thonden, a Tibetan born and raised in New York city, argues that this 
"path not taken" is worth following. Noting that Tibet receives "far greater 
support against human rights violations than ...for independence," Thonden calls 
on Tibetans to "consider that the indigenous route may allow us yet another 
vehicle for development of the voice for Tibetan independence" (1995: 15). 

In a response to Thonden, Eric Cleven and Chungdak Koren warn that appeals 
to the indigenous nature of Tibet "could prove fatal to the whole issue of 
Tibetan independence" (1995: 17). Cleven and Koren point out that the Tibetan 
independence movement must, by defmition, be based on issues of foreign 

http:Australia.17
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occupation, not domestic rights abuses: 

Though we realize the need to work realistically to achieve political goals, the 
struggle for Tibetan independence on the international level is to a large extent 
a struggle to win acceptance for the idea that Tibet is a nation which is occu
pied and has the right to be free. This is very different from perceiving Tibet
ans as a minority to protect from discrimination (1995: 17). 

The authors also argue that the central concerns of many indigenous groups are 
matters of land distribution and economic parity, not matters of national inde
pendence. The indigenous route, Cleven and Koren argue, necessarily weakens 
the argument that "the Chinese presence in Tibet is a systematic and imperialis
tic occupation of one sovereign nation, Tibet, by another, China" (1995: 18). 

I mention this debate because I feel that the implicit acquiescence to foreign 
sovereignty that Cleven and Koren discern in the indigenous argument is akin to 
the acceptance of globally imagined culture as a replacement for essential iden
tity and geographic belonging. That is, in the one case, the crucial question of 
independence is bypassed in the move to capitalize on indigenous claims within 
a dominant nation-state; in the other case, the claim to essential belonging is 
bypassed by theoretical configurations of fragmented identity in order to partici
pate in a dominant theoretical discourse. 

Malkki (1992), Arjun Appadurai (1988), also argues that romantic 
notions of indignity have deleterious limits, although her focus is on the way in 
which indigenous people are "territorialized" or spatially contlned to specit1c 
environments on the basis of nativist claims to natural belonging; these claims 
then lead "to a peculiar sedentarism that is reflected in language and in social 
practice" (31), especially when the issue of nationalism is raised: 

It is when the native is a national native that the metaphysical and moral 
valuation of roots in the soil becomes especially apparent. In the national 
order of things, the rooting of peoples is not only normal; it is also perceived 
as a moral and spiritual need (30). 

By contrast, the "sedentarist metaphysics" underlying territorialization "directly 
enables a vision of territorial displacement as pathological" (Mallki 1992: 31). 
In this way, Malkki argues that the pathology of dispersement is an anthropo
logical formulation arising from an unexamined metaphysics of belonging that 
is itself the product of anthropological metaphorization. 

While I cannot object to Malkki's attempts to recuperate generally the concept 
of dispersion, defend cultural hybridity from charges of cultural failure, and 
facilitate a view of "indigenous peoples" that does not at the same time confine 
and objectify, I must point out that the "pathology of territorial displacement" is 
not first and foremost a metaphysical complication for Tibetans inside and 
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outside Tibet. Political suppression, cultural destruction, religious intolerance, 
and ethnic genocide have each left their mark on the Tibetan consciousness, 
shaping and intensifying the construction of Tibet's imagined national place, 
but these also serve as immediate catalysts for trauma and as political features to 
be taken up in negotiating Tibet's future. As we have seen, Tibetan dispersion is 
not without its desirable fea:tures, and the Tibetan diaspora ought not be read 
simply as a failure of Tibetan cultural purjty; neither, however, should the 
notion of Tibet's geographic belonging be deconstructed in such a way as to 
further displace an already displaced people. As Aijaz Ahmad reminds us, 

Most migrants tend to be poor and experience displacement not as a cultural 
plenitude but as torment; what they seek is not displacement, but, precisely, a 
place from where they may begin anew, with some sense of a stable future 
(1995: 16). 

While the physical and imagined place to which Tibetans in exile direct their 
struggles is continually being transformed through strategies ranging from strip 
mining and heavy construction to ideological pressure and educational policy, it 
is the struggle over agency that is most crucial to Tibetans and Chinese admin
istrators alike. In this respect, literature stands as both agent and object in 
formulations of Tibetan diaspora identity. Literary texts like any text are both 
created and interpreted; they enter into discourse as agents of argument, ideas, 
persuasion, and language change, and they also stand as objects of further study 
and revision. 

"J{istorg (jrincfs :Forwan{JJ: iJ.&w Te;r.tua[ Questions 

History grinds forward and social change presses ahead. Along with economic 
development and better living standards in the region, Tibetans are also 
demanding sophisticated literary and art works .... Artists in the highland 
region are making every effort to adopt modem techniques to fulfill the public 
needs (China's Tibet 1995: 1). 

Warriors of Tibet by Jamyang Norbu (1986) is the story of Aten, a warrior of 
"old Tibet" who narrates his life in the Kham region, his family's destruction 
during the Chinese invasion, and Aten's own bitter escape to India. The book 
was written in English in order, as Norbu explains, to give English readers an 
understanding of "the Tibetan attitude toward the Chinese and the great revolt of 
1959" (1986: 7). Significantly, many of the "English readers" of the book, first 
published in 1979, were the multilingual Tibetan leaders in exile. The book is 
important in its gentle but persistent critiques of the administrative corruption 
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of "old Tibetan" government. The Tibetan language, molded by a long and 
globally influential history of religious literature and translation, may not have 
made, in 1979, an adequate vehicle for such criticisms, Discussions in English, 
however, spurred by a book in that language, would serve to distance the criti
cism from the immediate context of Tibetan traditions. A book that is prepared 
for "export" in fact serves to import self-criticisms with which Tibetans in exile 
are often reluctant to face. 

At one point in Norbu's text, Aten recalls his father's description of a Tibetan 
official: 

Although he is a noble man of a great and illustrious house, and an honored 
official of the government, he is nevertheless a Tibetan like you and 
me .... Therefore he spoke to us as brothers, and it is a thing no Chinese would 
have ever done. The Chinese consider us barbarians. I am glad that the first 
Tibetan official you have met has been worthy of his great rank, because not 
all are so .... You must always bear in mind your great heritage, your race and 
your leader. Never forget your duty as a Tibetan and never give way to the 
enemy (1986: 39). 

"external" critique of the Chinese military is juxtaposed with an implicit 
"internal" critique of Tibetan administration. The fact that not all Tibetan offi
cials are "worthy of their rank" does not deter Aten's father from emphasizing 
the bond between all Tibetans "like you and me." 

The diaspora populations, argues Dawa Norbu, a Tibetan scholar living in 
India, needs to more openly exercise debate over the complexities of democracy, 
especially the question of administrative privilege, if there is to be any hope for 
a free Tibet. Norbu has criticized the Tibetan government-in-exile, charging that 
"Tibetan democracy will remain a farce that perpetuates patrimonialism" unless 
the "semi-educated coterie which constitutes the Dalai Lan1a's power elite" gives 
way to broad popular participation in policy making (1993: 38). This criticism 
is intended as a corrective to what Norbu sees as a corrupt Dharamsala-based 
administration, not as evidence that the independence struggle should be aban
doned. Difference itself, in other words, must be seen as constitutive of Tibetan 
diaspora identity. I believe that literary interpretation, through which individuals 
negotiate personal and social values, is an important model for democratic 
critique. Books written in English, French, Chinese, or any other language that 
could be called "dominant," however, suggest only one aspect of this modeling. 
Becausc opportunities for engaging democratic debatc and critique are also 
matters of recognizing and internalizing democratic principles, literary interpreta
tion must takc place in the Tibetan language. Such interpretation is a proccss of 
both bringing new ideas into the Tibetan language and allowing the very con
cept of "Tibetan language"-a seemingly essential concept-to change. IS 

While so many of the political questions affecting Tibetan exiles are written, 
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literally, on a global scale, it becomes the task of translation to actually modify 
the Tibetan language so that concepts can be processed in an "essentially 
Tibetan" linguistic sphere. Linguistic change, it can be said, does not in all 
cases follow, but may in fact precede and enable wider social change. Using the 
Tibetan language as a kind of "vernacular dialect" for the "world language" of 
diaspora (Venturino 1995: 157), Tibetan readers themselves merge with and 
modify the texts they interpret. It is also important that this interpretation take 
place in a language whose future is not secure. As NgugI wa Thiong'o (1993) 
warns us, there is an "imperialism of language" that encroaches on even well
meaning readers who are forced to negotiate texts and thoughts in a dominant, 
alienating language. Nadir Nadirov (1992: 39-40, 42) makes a similar point 
regarding the future of the Kurdish and Uzbek cultures. 

The AMI has begun a world literature translation project specifically intended 
to draw new ideas and linguistic elements into the Tibetan language. In one of 
their first translations, and one of the very first translations of Western secular 
literature by Tibetans in exile, the narrator of Alexander Solzhenitsyn's One Day 
in the Life ofIvan Denisovich describes the national bonding of two Estonians 
imprisoned in the Soviet gulag. The men were "like blood brothers," and yet 

they weren't brothers at all, they'd only gotten to know each other here in the 
gang. One of them, they said, had been a fisherman, the other had been taken 
to Sweden by his parents when the Soviets came to Estonia and he was still a 
kid (1990: 55). 

Here, national identification survives exile and personal differences and 
reemerges in the unity of the two "brothers" in the prison camp. And here. as in 
Aten's story, community arises from both a natural origin and from present 
conditions and historical disruptions. What is notable about this translation is 
the way it signals to Tibetan readers that transnational exile (even beyond the 
overland connection between Tibet and India) need not dissipate cultural bonds. 
In the Soviet labor camp depicted by Sozhenitsyn, distinctions of a prisoner's 
ethnicity do not preclude the forming of important bonds, although these bonds 
may seem to compromise "essential" identity: 

Personal struggles, daily activities, food, clothing, work, and modifications 
of language all tend to create a "prisoner-self' that oscillates between a 
sustaining subject in solidarity and a frustrating barrier to the "essential" rela
tionship with home and family (Venturino 1995: 166). 

In the Tibetan diaspora, where some Tibetans live the materially diminished 
lives of refugees in India, while others live in upwardly mobile European or 
American communities, the notion of a heterogeneous group putting aside their 
differences and "pulling together" is an important part of the entire struggle for 
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independence and the maintenance of national identity, as Schwartz (1994: 218) 
has pointed out. D. Norbu also notes that, during the 1950s, many Tibetans did 
not become "nationally conscious" until they were forced into indoctrination 
programs in China: "When we arrived in China, we united to face the chal
lenges. Sect, province and social class were all irrelevant. The important point 
was that we were all Tibetans" (1987: 138-39). 

Zhaxi Dawa's story, "A Starless Night" (1995), emerging from Tibet itself in 
the pages of the English-language China's Tibet, illustrates the inevitable poly
vocality and coded nature of Tibetan literary texts, even in foreign translation 
(Dawa writes in Chinese and is frequently translated into both English and 
Tibetan). That is, with interpretation come social and political choices 
and their consequences. For different readers, or, in fact, for the same readers at 
different times and circumstances, the reading of texts can be simultaneously 
resistant, complacent, revolutionary, and reactionary. "A Starless Night" is a 
simple tale in which "liberated" Tibetans are faced with the choice of perpetuat
ing the "old ways" of vengeance or living up to the new Chinese ideal of 
communist unity. The protagonist, Agebu, refuses to fight Lhajig, whose father 
killed Agebu's father: 

The vagrant continued, "Well, I've found you after 10 long years. As you can 
see, I have nothing except this knife which my father left for me to get 
revenge." 

"But, what if I die today?" said Agebu. "My son will grow up and seek to 
take revenge on your son. That's the tradition of Kamba men" (Dawa 1995: 
33). 

Agebu refuses to fight, however, proclaiming, "We must put an end to the hatred 
left behind by the older generation. We are emancipated serfs" (Dawa 1995: 34). 

Lhajig does not agree, however, and most of the villagers support him in his 
"traditional" position of honor for his father. He stands before Agebu waiting for 
a response to his challenge: 

Agebu was unable to persuade either his fellow villagers or the vagrant. Teeth 
chattering and chest puffing like a set of bellows, Agebu shouted with great 
determination, ''I'll kowtow!" 

His entire body trembled violently as he shouted at the top of his lungs: 
"Agebu is a member of the Communist Party of China!" 

Agebu became the first Kamba to betray the age-old tradition. Agebu 
yielded to the will of the much smaller vagrant and prostrated himself at the 
man's feet (Dawa 1995: 34). 

Through this action, the two enemies become friends, but the story does not end 
happily. Soon after Lhajig and Agebu their new commitment to friend
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ship, Lhajig is discovered murdered, and the text strongly suggests that the 
killer is Agebu's own wife, Kamzhub, who had earlier chastised her husband for 
not acting like a true Tibetan, 

As an illustration of the Chinese liberation of Tibet, this story unfolds along 
allegorical lines: Agebu, the hero of his village, denounces regressive Tibetan 
traditions and proclaims his commitment to the new order. His reconciliation 
with a traditional enemy is a model of contemporary Tibetan behavior as devel
oped by Chinese influences, while the murder of Lhajig indicates the stubborn 
persistence of tradition and the need for China's continuing intervention. 

Of course, once the text circulates among Tibetans (and other interested read
ers), other interpretations will inevitably emerge. Consider the following. Agebu 
and Lhajig's family conflict, personal confrontation, and subsequent reconcilia
tion represent the independent choices of Tibetans to negotiate the past and 
develop new ties with each other, perhaps as a way of uniting against an enemy 
stronger than those arising from Tibetan tradition. The character of Kamzhub 
then comes to be seen as a tigure of Chinese provocation, fanning the fires of 
the old traditions in order to once again pit Tibetans against themselves, 

Though united in a single general cause, the difference between writers in 
Tibet and those in exile is vast, as Perna Bhum points out. There is, he writes, 

a special suffering for writers and poets [in Tibet1. Suppressing the tire of 
hatred in their hearts, they must use their pen, which is their soul, to sing 
songs of praise to the bloody hand that murdered their fathers. Tibetans in 
exile, though they are unable to take revenge, have the desperate satisfaction 
of their anger by cursing and exposing the crimes of their enemies 
(Bhum n.d.). 

As this study has shown, the texts that influence Tibetan diaspora questions can 
also serve to exile important Tibetan interests, placing writers "inside" or 
"outside" discourse itself. New texts, however, developing both within Tibet 
and in the diaspora, and woven together by differing acts of reading, may 
beeome the new grounds for a uniquely Tibetan discourse. 

* A version of this chapter was tirst presented at the Midwest Modern Language 
Association Convention in St. Louis, November 1995. My thanks to comments 
offered by Khani Begum, Pascuale de Souza, and Lavina Dhingra Shankar. 

Notes 

1. Sakya Pandita's line appears by way of Stephan Beyer's The Classical 
Tibetan Language (1992), although the transliteration has been provided to me 
by Ronald Schwartz. 
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2. See also Winland (1995: 3-8) regarding what she calls the "modernist 
versus primordialist" dichotomy in diaspora debate. 

3. In this sentence, the quotation marks around "postcolonial" are not apolo
getic, but cautionary: Since the 1950s, this term has been variously used to 
denote political situations and psychocultural conditions involving colonialism 
and neocolonialism, as well as colonialism that has "ended." I use this term here 
to denote a specific field of current cultural studies that takes up questions of 
power inequalities between nationalities (for further consideration of the use of 
this term, see McClintock 1992; Parry 1987). 

4. Korom (n.d.a) makes this same point about the absence of Tibet in dias
pora discourse. 

5. Scholars from the PRC and the Tibetan exile communities were also 
brought together at the most recent conference of the International Association of 
Tibetan Studies in Graz, Austria (1995). 

6. See also the chapters by Keila Diehl, Clare Harris, and Mary Van Dyke in 
this volume. 

7. The proceedings of the Bonn symposium are forthcoming in a German 
volume titled Mythos Tibet. 

8. For further discussion of AMI, see Steven Venturino (1995) and the final 
section of the present study. 

9. For further information on the debate over Tibet's disputed territory and 
population figures, see Melvyn Goldstein (1990: 130-36). 

10. For differing perspectives on the debate surrounding China's changing 
policies toward Tibetans and Tibetan culture, see Melvyn Goldstein (1990); 
Tsipon Shakabpa (1984); and Wang Yao (1994). 

11. Stuart Hall refers to this as the "what have we become" view of culture, as 
opposed to the "one true self' view (1994: 393-94). The present study suggests 
that an important diasporic claim of Tibetans is that the "true self' manifests in 
"becoming." 

12. For one portrait of "old Tibet," a culture often criticized by Chinese and 
Tibetans alike for its class inequities, see the memoirs of Tsipon Shuguba 
(Carnahan 1995), which describes the privileges and misfortunes of a former 
minister of finance for Tibet before 1959. 

13. In the handbook to each of the one thousand participants of the 
1992 Tibetan Resettlement Project (created to relocate Tibetan exiles from over
crowded settlements primarily in India to cities in the United States), new 
emigrants to the U.S. are told: 

It is our endeavor that the resettlement experience will take shape in such a 
way that you, as Tibetans, will be able to maintain your identity, culture[,] 
and way of life in the United States of America. As a Tibetan, you have 
something precious to share with the West: your attitude towards life, how 
you handle the challenges of living, the beauty of your family relationships, 
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the inter-dependence that you have woven into the fabric of your world view, 
the sense of compassion for all beings, seeing beauty in simplicity, your 
reverence for the spiritual. These are some of your treasures that you could 
share with the American people (CTA 1992: 23-24). 

14. See also Dru Gladney (1994) on the construction of Chinese national 
identity. 

15. In fact, during a recent awards ceremony at the Simon Wiesenthal 
Museum of Tolerance in Los Angeles, the Dalai Lama remarked that the Tibet
ans are trying to steal the Jews "secret" in keeping their culture together in dias
pora while awaiting the establishment of a free homeland. 

16. See also Etienne Balibar (1991) and Immanuel Wallerstein (1991: 81-83) 
for further distinctions between state and nation; and Geoffrey Samuel (1982) 
regarding Tibet's historical status as a "stateless society." 

17. Also of interest is the special number of Cultural Survival Quarterly 
(1992) regarding the aftermath of the breakup of the Soviet Union. Articles take 
up specialized studies of the ways in which ethnic subgroups jockey for position 
within the changing borders of nation and state (see especially articles by Hall, 
Jones, Nadirov, Robers, and Wixman). 

18. For further discussion of the role of translation in political debate, see my 
discussion of the Tibetan translation of Common Sense by Thomas Paine 
(Venturino 1995: 167-72). 
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